
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD
ON MONDAY 19 APRIL 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor C McCambridge
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, T Laverty, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M Molloy and O McMullan.
Also Present:
Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer




Mr K McGarry, Tourist Development / Recreation Officer





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Mrs K McCaw, Administrative Officer





Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer



04/11:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

An apology was received on behalf of Councillor S Blaney who was unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business


Expressions of Sympathy

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to express her sympathy to Mr & Mrs Lewis on the recent death of Mrs Lewis’ mother.
All members concurred with this remark.

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to express her sympathy to the family of Ann Donnelly on her recent death.

Councillor Molloy stated that in his opinion, it was incorrect for some deaths to be mentioned and not others.

Councillor McConaghy expressed his agreement with this remark.

Planning Meeting of April

Councillor McCambridge stated that due to the continued industrial action of the Civil Service the planning meeting on 26 April 2004 would commence at 4.00pm.
This was agreed.

Congratulations

Councillor C Blaney requested that a letter be sent to the Lurig Drama Group congratulating them on being one of five groups chosen to go to go Lyric Theatre.
Councillor McCambridge reminded Councillor C Blaney that due to a change in policy, letters of congratulations were no longer sent, but pointed out that she could send a personal letter herself.

04/11:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 MARCH 2004 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 2 MARCH 2004
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 March 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 March 2004 be adopted.”

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 2 March 2004 be adopted.”

04/11:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 8 MARCH 2004 AND THE MINUTES 2 MARCH 2004
There were no matters arising from the minutes of 8 March 2004 and 2 March 2004.
04/11:04
TO MEET WITH PETER HARPER, CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS HERITAGE TRUST RE:  UPDATE ON THE TRUST AND THE NRRTI

The Tourism Development and Recreation Manager expressed Mr Harper’s apologies to members as he was unable to be present.
04/11:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Ballintoy Harbour
The Technical Services Manager reminded members that at the Council Meeting of 22 March 2004, it had been agreed that the policy of charging for Ballintoy Harbour would remain, and that a further meeting would be held with the boat owners as part of a review of the harbour dues to be charged.  He pointed out that this meeting had been held on 29 March and that several Councillors had been in attendance.
He stated that following the meeting it had become apparent that the boat owners did not wish to pay any dues for the use of the harbour based on their view that Ballintoy did not offer safe all year round shelter and that it was not comparable with Red Bay or Rathlin.  He stated that their opinion was that if they did accept the charges, Council could subsequently increase them.

He pointed out that having decided that a levy would be levied, the Council needed to consider whether to retain the existing rate or apply a different rate based on discussions with the boat owners.
The TSM also stated that he had circulated copies of letters that had been received seeking clarification from the Ballintoy Fishermen.  He also pointed out that two petitions had been received, one of which was to object to the fees with one hundred and thirty six signatures on it and one had twelve signatures on it objecting to the erection of the barrier on the harbour.
Councillor McCambridge stated that correspondence had also been received that day requesting permission for Mr Boyd to speak from the public gallery.

Councillor McAllister stated that Mr Boyd should be afforded the opportunity to speak.
This was agreed.

Councillor Laverty informed members that the Ballintoy Fishermen would not mind paying fees if there was equality and fairness of facilities in all harbours.
Mr Boyd, speaking from the public gallery, stated that he had some questions that he would like to ask Council.
He enquired what written evidence of authority Council had to charge fees for the harbour, and if there had been a written policy for charges at harbours or slipways.  He also queried why there were no barriers at other harbours around the coast, and enquired if Council had notified the coastguard of the barrier and informed members that the barrier could endanger lives.

The TSM stated that under the Harbours Act the Council was entitled to set up a charge for the harbour.  He pointed out that it had been a Council decision to erect a barrier, and he also informed him that the Coastguard had keys for it.  He also stated the Coastguard had Council permission to remove the barrier at their discretion.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the TSM stated that the hinge pin had been removed but had since been replaced.

Referring to the petition against the fees for use of the harbour, Councillor McAllister stated that Council could not completely override the thoughts and feelings of the people of Ballintoy as they had shown such support.  He pointed out that the facilities of the Ballintoy Harbour could not be compared to that of Rathlin Island or Ballycastle and that this should have been taken into consideration. 
Councillor Laverty stated that he had been in contact with the Local Government Auditor regarding the payment of the fees and informed members that he had been told that if Council felt that a review was necessary, one could be carried out.
Councillor Harding referred to the installation of the barrier at the harbour and stated that members had been informed at a previous meeting that the reason it had been installed was to ensure that others could not access the harbour until they had paid for its use.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor McIlroy stated that at the previous meeting held between the Ballintoy Fishermen and members he had suggested that they be granted a fifty percent reduction on the fees as the bills had been sent out late.

The TSM stated that forms had been sent out to the Fishermen requesting vessel information, but that as there had been no reply, invoices had been raised.  He also pointed out that the barrier had been installed to stop people using the harbour without paying.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C Blaney,


“That the summer season charge remain for Ballintoy harbour.”
After further discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty,

“That the decision be deferred until the Clerk would be in attendance at the next Council meeting.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were four votes in favour and nine votes against the proposal which was lost.
On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors Black, C Blaney, Digney, Graham, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McIlroy, McMullan and Molloy voted in favour, and Councillors Laverty and McAllister voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor Hartin abstained.

School Recycling Grant Scheme 2004-2005
The TSM stated that correspondence had been received from the Environment and Heritage Service, Waste Management and Contaminated Land regarding the Schools Recycling Grant Scheme  and pointed out that £4,233 was to be spent in providing a recycling service to schools within the District.
He stated that should the Council decide to take part in the Wake-up to Waste for Schools initiative, the Grant could be used to provide, manage and maintain recycling banks at Dunluce School, Bushmills, Cross & Passion, Ballycastle, the High School, Ballycastle and St Aloysius, Cushendall.

The cost, he stated, would be £1000 per set of banks per year totalling £4,000, and the remaining £233 would then be used for promotion or publicity materials.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would take part in the Wake-Up to Waste for Schools Initiative.

Bank Holiday Refuse Collection
The TSM reminded members that at the 2004/05 Rates Meeting, it had been decided not to provide cover for Bank Holiday Refuse Collection.  He pointed out however that a letter had been received from Rathmoyle stating that it was unacceptable for a health facility of that size not to have a refuse collection for two weeks, and that they were requesting that Council reconsider their decision as a matter of urgency.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the TSM stated that a tentative figure of £6,000 had been put forward as savings, but pointed out that the amount saved would be less as the costs of vehicles or labour for double collections had not been taken into account.

Councillor C Blaney stated that a number of people had complained to her regarding the refuse not being collected.

Councillor Harding concurred with this remark and stated that it was an awkward situation as there would be a number of bank holidays on Mondays, and suggested that the decision be rescinded.

Councillor Black expressed her agreement with this remark and stated that although it had been tried out, it had not worked and also suggested that the decision should be rescinded.

Councillor Molloy enquired if another alternative could be investigated with regards to the savings.

The TSM stated that all savings had been presented at the Rates Meeting.
Councillor McCambridge suggested that following a bank holiday, commercial bins could be collected but not the domestic bins.

Councillor McMullan stated that recycling would have to be addressed more seriously.
After discussion,


Councillor C Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding,

“That the decision taken not to collect refuse at bank holidays should be rescinded.”

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the situation would be addressed by the Waste Management Group Committee.”

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors McCambridge and McConaghy voted in favour, and Councillors Black, C Blaney, Digney, Harding, McDonnell, McMullan and Molloy votes against the amendment which was lost.  Councillors Graham, Hartin, Laverty and McAllister abstained.

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors Black, C Blaney, Digney, Harding, Laverty, McDonnell and McMullan voted in favour and Councillors Graham, Hartin, McAllister, McCambridge, McConaghy, McIlroy and Molloy voted against the proposal.  Using her casting vote, the Chairman voted against the proposal which was lost.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the decision could not be rescinded as the rate had already been struck for the present year and pointed out that an alternative solution would have to be found and suggested that it be addressed at the Waste Management Group Meeting with recommendations brought back to Council.
After discussion it was agreed that a Waste Management Meeting would be held on Wednesday 28 April 2004 at 5.00pm and that the collection of refuse at bank holidays would be addressed.

Greener Glens Recycling Limited

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from the Greener Glens Recycling Limited requesting financial assistance from Council to allow the Group to appoint Kirk McClure and Morton to verify their anticipated volume of waste that they would hope to direct from landfill in year one.  He pointed out that the consultants would spend no more than two days carrying out an overview of the Company’s proposal at a cost of £1000, and that the cost would be met by Council’s Waste Management Grant.

This was agreed.

Request for Council Portaloo

The TSM stated that a letter had been received on behalf of the Lavin Flute Band requesting the use of Council’s portaloo for a sports event to be held on either 4 or 11 June on the Knockahollet Road within the Ballymoney Borough.
This was agreed.

Moyle Gateway Youth and Friends

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Moyle Gateway Youth and Friends requesting that Council would provide ten recycling boxes to allow the Club to introduce a recycling scheme amongst members.

This was agreed.

Fairhill Street Yard, Ballycastle

The TSM referred to a letter that had been received from Tony and Geraldine Kerins of twelve to fourteen Fairhill Street, Ballycastle requesting that Council consider disposing of Fairhill Street Yard to allow them to purchase and incorporate it as rear gardens to their properties.
He pointed out that Council had already permitted access to the occupiers of numbers twelve and fourteen Fairhill Street for pedestrian access to the rear of the properties.

The TSM informed members that at present the yard was still in use providing static storage to building materials and Council’s portaloo, and that it also provided toilets during the Lammas Fair.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That Council should accommodate Mr and Mrs Kerins.”

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TSM stated that there were no other facilities to store the items and that they would have to be disposed of.

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the Chairman, Vice Chairman and the TSM address the situation.”
After discussion, it was agreed that a site meeting would be arranged and held at the Fairhill Street Yard, Ballyastle with the Chairman, Vice Chairman, TSM and Mr and Mrs Kerins in attendance.

Best Kept Awards 2004

The TSM stated that entries were being sought by the NI Amenity Council for Council to nominate towns and villages in the 2004 Super Value Best Kept Awards, and suggested that Ballycastle, Cushendun, Armoy, Mosside, Bushmills, Waterfoot, Cushendall and Ballintoy be included with an application fee of £140.

This was agreed.

Outline Planning Application – Carrowreagh Road, Armoy

The TSM stated that further to Council’s request to submit an outline Planning Application on virgin lands adjacent to the Armoy Landfill Site, Council consultants had had numerous meetings with the Planning Service in Coleraine and pointed out that they had been advised that no planning application on this land would be successful.

He stated that it had been recommended by the consultants to withdraw Council’s current application for six sites on this land before the planning fee of £900 would be lost.

After discussion, it was agreed that a site meeting would be held at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy on the first Thursday of the month along with the other site meetings, and that any decision regarding the future of the land would be deferred until after the meeting.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McIlroy stated that the Housing Executive already had ground in Armoy for affordable housing.

Replacement Vehicles

26 Tonne Refuse Collection Vehicle

The TSM informed member of tenders that had been received in respect of a replacement refuse collection vehicle, and pointed out that the lowest tender had been received from Castlereagh Motors for a Seddon Atkinson Euro Mover with a twenty one cubed metre Farid Refuse Body for the sum of £86,150 with a twenty to twenty two week delivery period.  He also identified the second lowest tender and pointed out that delivery of the vehicle would be within eleven weeks.
After discussion,

Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the lowest tender would be accepted for the 26 Tonne Refuse Collection Vehicle.”

After discussion, it was therefore agreed that Castlereagh Motors would be awarded the tender for the Seddon Atkinson Euro Mover.

High Level Automatic Bin Lift
The TSM informed members of tenders that had been received in respect of a High Level Automatic Bin Lift, and recommended that it be purchased from the same company awarded the tender for the refuse collection vehicle.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Zollier Premier model of the High Level Automatic Bin Lift would be purchased from Castlereagh Motors.

Tractor 2WD 70/90 HP

The TSM informed members that tenders had been received in respect of a new 70/90 HP 2WD Tractor which would be used to lift bulk collection as well as the collection and delivery of Council’s portaloo, and he recommended that the lowest tender be accepted.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That the lowest tender be accepted for the purchase of the Tractor 2WD 70/90 HP.”

It was therefore agreed that the tender would be awarded to Wilson’s of Rathkenny.”
2 No 4WD Crew Cab Pick Ups
The TSM informed members of the tenders received in respect of two 4WD Crew Cab Pick Ups and stated that all the tenders that had been received only offered sports utility and not commercial, and he therefore recommended that all tenders be rejected and that the item be re-tendered later in the year.

This was agreed.

Quay Road Play Area

In reply to Councillor Black, the TSM stated that he would pursue the order for the components for the sea-saw at Quay Road.

This was agreed.

Bus Shelter, Toberdoney

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that the vandalism at the bus shelter at Toberdoney would be addressed.

This was agreed.

Tennis Courts, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that the locking system for the Ballycastle Tennis Courts would be readdressed.

This was agreed.


Dundarave, Playing Field

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TSM stated that an exact date for the works to be carried out at the dugouts at Dundarave would be investigated and the information brought back to Council.
This was agreed.

Templastragh Grave Yard

It was agreed that discussion would be held with the Friends of Templastragh in regard to the land for the lane leading to the Templastragh graveyard.

Council Chamber Refurbishment

The TSM stated that as part of routine maintenance, it had been proposed to carry out minor refurbishment works on the Council Chamber during the July holidays, to include new carpet tiles, wall panelling and wall paper.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council Chamber would not be refurbished.

After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s report be adopted.”

04/11:06
TO DISCUSS RATHLIN ISLAND ISSUES
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that refuse would be collected from the foreshore of Rathlin Island from May until September.
The TSM stated, in reply to Councillor Harding, that maintenance work to be carried out on the island would be completed before July.

Referring to emergency lighting, the TSM stated that Councillor Black had liaised with the Fire Authority, and they would attend the island the following day to address the situation.

Councillor Digney expressed her disappointment that although each Councillor had been invited to Rathlin Island that she had been the only one to go, and pointed out that the islanders had a lot of issues to raised, for example, affordable housing, abandoned cars and the electricity supply.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that a Council Meeting be held on Rathlin Island as the islanders thought that the Council was cut off from them.
Councillor Molloy stated that representative Councillors did visit the island and that all business should be discussed within the chamber.
04/11:07
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Accommodation Brochures
In reply to Councillor Black, the Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that the provision of accommodation brochures at the Giant’s Causeway would be investigated and information brought back to Council.
This was agreed.

World Heritage Site Management Plan (Technical Issues Papers)
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee.”

The TDRM stated the consultants had now produced the draft Technical Issues Paper following their initial consultation regarding the World Heritage Site Management Plan, and that they had indicated that this was intended to stimulate discussion by the bodies represented on the Steering Group and was not for wider distribution at this early stage.  He pointed out that a wider community consultation would take place on 10 and 11 May in the Causeway Hotel to analyse the key issues and make recommendations.
Councillor McAllister stated that the Technical Issues Papers was a lengthy document, and suggested that a Special Council Meeting be held to respond to the draft.
After discussion, it was agreed that a provisional date for a Special Council Meeting was be set for Tuesday 4 May at 5.30 pm.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Causeway Coast AONB Management Group

The TDRM reminded members that following the production of the Causeway Coast AONB Management Plan, EHS had recommended that a management group for the AONB be set up and subsequently Council nominated Councillors McCambridge and McMullan as Moyle representatives on the management group.

He stated that the first meeting of the management group would be held on 5 May in the Marine Hotel and pointed out that Council was asked to nominate an officer as an observer.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mr McGarry would be nominated to attend the Management Group meeting as an observer.

TIC Conference

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TDRM stated that he would enquire if Council had been represented at a recent TIC Conference.

This was agreed.

The Ulster Way
The TDRM reminded members that in 2002 the Countryside Access and Activities Network (CAAN) had been asked to undertake a review of the Ulster Way long distance footpath.  He stated that the review had been commissioned by the Environment and Heritage Service (EHS), the Northern Ireland Tourist Board and the Sports Council for Northern Ireland, and that following the establishment of an independent working group, a report had been published by CAAN entitled The Future of the Ulster Way.

In April 2003, Angela Smith MP announced that EHS would fulfil the coordinating role that had been identified in the report, and had stressed the importance of District Councils playing a full role in improving and maintaining sections of the route.  
The TDRM stated that EHS now sought Council’s formal agreement to maintain the quality sections of the Ulster Way to an appropriate standard.  He pointed out that if council considered this request, EHS would increase the maximum level of grant aid for strategic maintenance of quality sections of the Ulster Way and other long distance routes to one hundred percent, subject to the assessment of the individual applications and the availability of finance in any year.

He also stated that EHS would also consider the cost of public liability insurance for quality sections provided that Council would agree to maintain these sections.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would maintain the quality sections of the Ulster Way to an appropriate section.

Bushmills Millennium Riverside Park Pond

The TDRM stated that a meeting had been held to discuss proposals to alleviate the problem of blanket weed covering the Bushmills Millennium Riverside Park Pond, and highlighted the costings that had been requested by Councillors McAllister and Hartin for planting out the pond.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Brook Nursery be appointed to supply and plant the Bushmills Millennium Riverside Park Pond.”

Bushmills Millennium Riverside Park Pond Fence
The TDRM stated that following Council decision to include funding in the budget for the erection of a low level wooden fence around the Bushmills Millennium Riverside Park Pond, Woodn’ Walls (Fencing Servicing) had been appointed to carry out the works scheduled for the end of May 2004.

This was agreed.

Cushendall Cliff Path

The TDRM stated that Conservation Volunteers had indicated that the proposed works to repair the Cushendall Cliff Path would be undertaken by Nigel Dallas of Eden Gardens and would begin on 26 April 2004.

After discussion, it was agreed to ensure that the work would be completed before the summer.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at 10.16pm.

Applications to Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for Assistance under the NRRTI

The TDRM informed members of the applications that had been submitted to the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for assistance under the NRRTI.
He stated that in order for Council to avail of NRRTI assistance under the measures, all fully worked up proposals had to be returned by 5pm on Monday 3 May at the latest to meet deadlines, but he pointed out that he had only become aware of that on Friday 9 April, which would not give Council time under their current purchasing policy to appoint Consultants to prepare the proposals.

The TSM explained the Government Procurement Purchasing Policy to members and stated that, with the Local Government Auditors agreement, it could be a possible alternative method of appointment for consultants.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That, with the approval of the Local Government Auditor, the Government Procurement Purchasing Policy would be adopted to enable Council to apply to the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for assistance under the NRRTI.”

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TDRM stated that the provision of public conveniences at Whitepark Bay would be included in the application to the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for assistance under the NRRTI.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
04/11:08
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Scripture Union

The Administration Officer (AO) stated that a letter had been received from the Scripture Union asking Council to consider their request to hold a beach mission (CSSM) in Ballycastle from 17 July to 31 July 2004.

This was agreed.

The Nook, 48 Causeway Road, Bushmills

The AO reminded members that it had been agreed at a previous Council meeting to sell land adjacent to Causeway Road and the Nook to Mr Sweeney, Seaport Investments to facilitate the installation of an LPG tank, subject to the District Valuer’s valuation and pointed out that a valuation of £300 had now been recommended by the Valuation and Lands Agency.
She stated that correspondence had been received from Mr Sweeney questioning the fees incurred for the valuation to be carried out.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That Mr Sweeney be given the option to seek advice from an independent arbitrator.” 

The TSM stated that Council could seek clarification of the issue with the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would seek clarification with the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors on how they would deal with the issue that had arisen regarding the cost of fees for the valuation of land at the Nook, 48 Causeway Road, Bushmills.

Staff Matters

Councillor McIlroy referred to Staff Matters and in particular to the reference of the Casual Relief Harbour and Marina Assistant.
In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that the marina was at full capacity and that the post had been created to free the Harbour Attendant up, and he pointed out that commercial trade was being lost as Council was not chasing it up.

Councillor McAllister stated that Council should concentrate more on the marina within the next couple of years rather than pursuing commercial trade.

Councillor Molloy expressed his concern at the number of staff employed by the Council.

The TSM stated that the Technical Services Department was currently stretched but pointed out that if this post did not work out, funds for it would be omitted from the budget for following year.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that those employees who had completed major projects had been redeployed to maintain council property.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Councillor Harding stated that Rate Payers needs could not be fulfilled without staff.

The TSM stated that a cost of £3,000 to Council would generate £9,000 income from the marina.

Councillor McDonnell stated that members should be precise and have actual figures when questioning officers on such matters.

Indemnity Insurance and NILGA Accident/Business Travel Policy

The AO stated that a letter had been received from NILGA regarding Indemnity Insurance for members and stating that research had indicated that NILGA’s counterparts in the UK and ROI did not purchase specific indemnity insurance cover for Councillors.

She pointed out that advice had been sought from Council’s Insurance Brokers and that members would be updated when a reply had been received.

After discussion, it was agreed that clarification would be sought on insurance cover for Councillor travel.
Northern Corridor Railway Group (NCRG)

The AO stated that the recent Booz, Allen, Hamilton report on the Northern Ireland Railways Strategic Review had been commissioned by Translink as a basis for the future strategy and to feed into the ongoing government review of railway services in Northern Ireland, and pointed out that a copy of the report had been circulated.

She stated that the report had been considered at a recent meeting of the NCRG and its contents had been welcomed in supporting the case for the retention and improvement of rail services of North of Ballymena, and that meetings with Translink and the minister had been arranged to further lobby government on these matters.

The AO also stated that the meeting had also decided to investigate a publicity campaign to enlist the support of the public and other stakeholders in ensuring the retention of rail service for the region, and that it had been felt that this should be done on a professional basis and a possible budget of between £30,000 and £50,000 had been discussed. She pointed out that it had finally been agreed that each contributing Council would be asked to consider contributing towards these costs and an indication of the likely costs for each council had been shown on the circulated table.

Councillor McConaghy stated that it would be very important to support the Group as the Railway would be a major loss, and suggested that Council should agreed to the lower option.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would contribute towards the cost of a publicity campaign to ensure the retention of the rail service for the North of Ballymena. 

Councillor C Blaney left the meeting at 10.55pm.

Sister Cities International 2004 Conference
The AO stated that nominations to attend the Sister Cities International 2004 Conference had been made at the Council meeting on 22 March 2004, and pointed out that in order to avail of the cheaper conference rate which expired on 1 April 2003, places had been booked for Councillors S Blaney, W Graham and T Laverty.

Councillor Graham requested that the matter be deferred until alternative travelling arrangements had been looked at.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That members’ would seek flight and accommodation prices for themselves for the Sister Cities International 2004 Conference and then inform Stephanie McLaughlin who would then make the bookings.”

Councillors Digney and McDonnell left the meeting at 11.00pm.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,


“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”

04/11:09
DOG Enforcement Re:  enforcement of straying dogs


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)



Councillor McCambridge informed members that two dogs had recently attacked pregnant sheep and had caused thousands of pounds worth of damage and that one dog had been identified and captured for humane destruction.  



She queried why there was no redress for the victim.  She also enquired that if a dog owner registered a dog for a licence, could Council check that their dog would be covered under their household insurance.



Councillor Harding stated that humane destruction was as far as Council could go but that the individual could take it as far as a civil case.

04/11:10
TO RESCIND THE DECISION ON THE COLLECTION OF WASTE AT PUBLIC HOLIDAYS


(Requested by Councillors C Blaney and Harding)



It was agreed that this issue had been discussed during the Technical Service Manager’s report.

04/11:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES


The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region Training Seminar to be held at the Clandeboye Lodge, Bangor on 27 and 28 May 2004.  (Cost £160 plus accommodation and travel).



After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,


“That Councillors McAllister and McIlroy be nominated to attend the National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region Training Seminar to be held at the Clandeboye Lodge, Bangor on 27 and 28 May 2004.”

04/11:12
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985.


The CDBCO stated under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 applications had been received from the following:

Application for Grant of a Licence for the Saffron Bar, Waterfoot.


Notice of Application for Transfer of a Licence  - Kevin Mooney, Premises Antrim Arms Hotel.


Occasional Licence – Marie Curie Support Group on 3 April 2004.

There were no objections to the above applications.
04/11:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

The CDBCO stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
04/11:14
Correspondence
Draft Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations

Consultation Document - The Planning Service: The Draft Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2004.  

This consultation document was marked read.

RAF Machrihanish
Letter dated 5 March 2004 from the Ministry of Defence replying to Council’s letter objecting to RAF Machrihanish as a possible interim storage location for radioactive material from nuclear submarines that have left navel service. 

This letter was marked read.
Water Service’s Response to Members’ Comments

Letter dated 19 March 2004 from the Water Service responding to members’ comments at the Council Meeting held on 12 January 2004.  

This letter was marked read.
Internal Organisational Changes

Letter dated 24 March 2004 from the Water Service informing members that internal organisational changes would be introduced from Monday 5 April 2004.  

This letter was marked read.
Traveller Transit Sites

Letter dated 25 March 2004 from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive seeking views on the provision of Traveller Transit Sites with a response to be submitted by Friday 30 April 2004.  

This letter was marked read.
Road Issues

Letter dated 29 March 2004 from the Road Service responding to members’ comments made in a letter dated 25 February 2004 regarding various road issues.  

This letter was marked read.
Disqualification from Serving as a Councillor on the Grounds of Insolvency

Letter dated 1 April 2004 from the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment seeking views by 30 April 2004 on a proposed insolvency order: Disqualification From Serving as a Councillor on the Grounds of Insolvency.  

This letter was marked read.
Public Water and Sewerage Services

Letter dated 5 April 2004 from the Water Service reply to Council’s letter requesting a review of current policy on the provision of public water and sewerage services to ensure that in all cases factors other than economic considerations be taken into account.  

This letter was marked read.
Priorities For Action 

Department of Health and Social Services and Public Safety, Priorities For Action 2004/05.  

This was marked read.

Rating of Vacant Commercial Property
Department of Finance and Personnel – Information Leaflet:  Rating of Vacant Commercial Property. 

This was marked read.
Customer Charter

DRD Water Service, Customer Charter 

This was marked read.
Food Vision Document

NILGA – Food Vision Document.  
This was marked read.
Good Practice in Local Government

NILGA News – Special Edition:  Good Practice in Local Government, Issue Five.  


This was makred read.
Correspondence / Reports not circulated

Consultation Document – Department for Employment and Learning – The Special Educational Needs and Disability (Northern Ireland) Order 2004.

Letter dated 23 March 2004 from Ballymena Borough Council stating that Council policy precludes the consideration of requests for support from other Councils.  

Belfast Healthy Cities Newletter, March 2004, Issue 7.

Letter dated 29 March 2004 from Castlereagh Borough Council supporting Notice of Motion from Aberdeen City Council for the introduction of a tax on plastic shopping bags.

The Community Foundation for Northern Ireland – Annual Report 2003.

Department of Finance and Personnel, The Northern Ireland EU Structural Funds Newsletter, Volume 3, Spring 2004.

Friends of the Somme – Journal of The Somme Association:  Battle Lines.

International Fund for Ireland – Annual Report and Accounts 2003.

Easter Blessings from Adam Johns.

Letter dated 5 April 2004 from Lisburn City Council stated that they have already conveyed their concerns in writing to the Minister.

Moyle One Stop Shop Newsletter, March 2004.

National Heart Forum – Let’s Get Moving.

Letter dated 23 March 2004 from Newry and Mourne District Council stating that Notices of Motion are not placed on their agendas for consideration.

NIHE – A Report from the Board of the Housing Executive held on Wednesday 25 February 2004.

The Northern Ireland Confederation – The Review of Public Administration in Northern Ireland.

Officer of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister - Northern Ireland, Take a Closer Look

OFREG – Annual Report 2002/03

The Planning Service – Planning (Fees) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2004 NO. 102

Victims/Survivors Newsletter, April 2004.

04/11:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Public Libraries
Councillor McConaghy stated that no library within the area, would be closed this financial year.  
The meeting concluded at 11.10 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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